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The meeting was called to order at 11 a.m. 

AGENDA ITEM 12: REPORT OF THE ECONOMIC AND SOCIAL COUNCIL (continued) (A/38/3 
(Parts I, II), A/38/106, 147 and Add.! and 2, A/38/166 and Add.!, 2 and 3, 
A/38/221, 270, 325, 385 and Add.!, A/38/422, 479, 480, 485, 503, 529, 538; 
A/C.3/38/l, 3, 5, 8, 11 and Corr.l, A/C.3/38/12; A/C.3/38/L.57, L.61, L.62, L.63, 
L.64) 

1. Mr. KOMISSAROV (Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic) said that the approach 
of States to the preservation of peace and the prevention of nuclear war was the 
main criterion for measuring their true readiness to co-operate in supporting human 
rights, for it was impossible to advocate human rights while simultaneously 
engaging in an arms race and escalating the military threat. The inhuman system of 
apartheid practised by the racist regime of South Africa had been justly 
condemned. The assistance and support provided to that regime by the the NATO 
countries, primarily the United States, and by Israel, not only prevented the 
relevant United Nations resolutions from being implemented but also amounted to 
collaboration in South Africa's crimes. It was essential that comprehensive and 
mandatory sanctions should be speedily imposed on South Africa in accordance with 
Chapter VII of the Charter and that all assistance to or co-operation with that 
regime should be terminated. 

2. The continuing crimes of the Israeli militarists, whose foolhardy and 
aggressive policy was a constant threat to peace in the Middle East, had been 
roundly condemned. That condemnation should serve as a stern warning both to 
Israel and to the United States imperialists who supported it in every way and 
co-operated with it militarily. 

3. It had been 10 years since the imperialists had overturned the duly elected 
Popular Unity Government in Chile. During that time, thousands of Chileans had 
been murdered and tortured and many had disappeared behind prison walls. Chile's 
long tradition of democratic institutions had been broken, and the country's 
economy was on the verge of collapse. Its foreign debt was nearly $30 billion, 
inflation was running at 30 per cent, and over 30 per cent of the able-bodied 
population was unemployed. Those phenomena were the result of the unfettered 
interference of transnational corporations and United States monopolies. 
Demonstrations against the fascist dictatorship had intensified in 1983 but were 
being savagely repressed. Violations of the rights to life and to physical and 
moral inviolability had increased, and the systematic use of torture and arbitrary 
arrest had become more frequent. Those violations of human rights required the 
United Nations, the Economic and Social COuncil and their subsidiary bodies to 
continue to monitor the situation in Chile, a purpose which would be well served by 
the extension of the Special Rapporteur's mandate. 

4. The massive human-rights violations in El Salvador were the direct result of 
imperialist intervention in that country's affairs. The ruling circles, relying on 
generous economic and military assistance from the United States, were waging an 
internal war against the people. Over 50,000 had been killed in four years, and 
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the crimes of the security forces and death squads had become infamous throughout 
the world. Many victims of those crimes had been cruelly tortured before being 
killed. So long as the human-rights situation remained very serious, so long as 
proposals for a political solution were rejected and the movement of the 
Salvadorian people to gain its rights and to throw off imperialist intervention was 
suppressed, the efforts of the United Nations to end human-rights violations in El 
Salvador must not cease. 

5. Although the report of the Special Rapporteur on the human-rights situation in 
Guatemala (A/38/485) did not give a clear enough picture of the true situation, the 
brutality of the Guatemalan leaders towards patriotic and democratic forces and 
their use of a policy of genocide against the country's indigenous population could 
not be denied. The crimes of the regime in Guatemala, which was considered one of 
the strongholds of the United states in Central America, merited the most vigorous 
condemnation. 

6. In South Korea, United States military support made possible the dictatorial 
regime's campaign of terror against all opponents and its grave violations of human 
rights throughout the country. 

7. The direct involvement of United States imperialism was visible in all cases 
of flagrant and mass violations of human rights. The imperialist goals being 
pursued by Washington had nothing to do with the vital interests of peoples in 
Central America, the Middle East, southern Africa and other parts of the world, and 
to achieve them, the United States did not hesitate to apply the dirtiest tactics, 
such as attempting to stifle the Nicaraguan revolution and engaging in military 
aggression against Grenada. The hue and cry raised by the United States about a 
"Soviet threat" was a means of covering up its own large-scale intervention in the 
internal affairs of other States, primarily developing countries, and its 
aggressive foreign policy. That policy, based on a double standard in the human
rights field, might obstruct to some extent but could not stop or reverse 
international co-operation in that field. 

8. The Byelorussian SSR's position on human-rights questions was based on the 
very nature of the socialist Soviet State, in which primary importance was given to 
concern for human welfare' his country's accomplishments in providing true equality 
and freedom for its citizens spoke for themselves. Socialism was also 
characterized by the application of truly democratic principles in international 
relations and by support for peoples struggling for national liberation and social 
progress. That approach applied as well to co-operation in solving the 
contemporary problems of social development and human rights, an endeavour to which 
his delegation would continue to make a contribution. 

VV; ; 
9. Miss BROSNAKOVA (Czechoslovakia) said there could be no doubt that gross and 
mass violations of human rights were connected with the political interests of 
certain Western States, especially the United States. The regimes of South Africa, 
Israel, Chile, El Salvador, Guatemala and South Korea, inter alia, could not 
violate human rights on the scale and in the ways that they did if those Western 
States' professions of concern for human rights were genuine. 
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10. With the overthrow of Chile's lawful Government in a military-fascist coup 
d'etat in 1973, a three-year period of progressive social and economic reforms had 
been violently terminated. It was no secret that that action had been planned in 
Washington and that the Central Intelligence Agency had had a hand in the dirty 
work. The Chilean people was still enduring the consequences of the coup, which 
had been· undertaken to benefit the oligarchy and North American copper monopolies, 
which, for fear of losing their huge profits, had not hesitated to support even the 
most brutal regime. The pauperization of the Chilean working people was continued 
today by the industrial-financial oligarchy and foreign monopolies. At least one 
out of four Chileans was unemployed, and the result of "Chicago school" economics 
had been economic disruption and a sharp decline in production. 

11. The recent, powerful protests and demonstrations in Chile had clearly shown 
that there was widespread opposition to the Pinochet regime. The junta was rapidly 
losing supporters, and today it was held in power only by the strength of arms and 
the support of those who had installed it ten years earlier against the will of the 
Chilean people. Some countries attempted to play down the violations of the 
Chilean people's fundamental rights and to remove the Chilean question from the 
agenda of the General Assembly and other bodies, yet it was now, when the balance 
of forces was changing in favour of the oppressed Chilean people, that pressure to 
isolate the junta must be increased, its attempts to whitewash the true human
rights situation exposed, and more support given to all anti-fascist forces. The 
United Nations must closely monitor the situation and draw attention to violations 
of human rights. For that reason, the mandate of the Special Rapporteur should be 
extended and the General Assembly should continue to consider the item relating to 
Chile. 

12. The Pinochet regime was an anomaly which could not last, especially since 
Chile had a 150-year tradition of democracy and a mature and experienced working 
class. Those Governments which provided political, economic and military support 
to the junta and thus shared responsibility for its practices must demonstrate that 
they not only espoused democracy in words but were also ready to back that 
commitment up by practical deeds. 

13. Human-rights violations in El Salvador and Guatemala must be seen in the 
context of the political and strategic interests of the United States, which 
regarded.the just struggle of the Salvadorian and Guatemalan peoples for freedom, 
independence and social justice as a threat to its "interests" and "spheres of 
influence". It was, no wonder, therefore, that the political terror practiced by 
the regimes in those countries, including the murder of political opponents and 
civilians, was deliberately overlooked, tacitly endorsed or even publicly praised 
by the United States Administration. 

14. The South Korean regime continued its indiscriminate reprisals against its 
opponents and used torture as a means of extracting admissions of guilt. Her 
delegation had therefore been surprised to find that the mere fact that information 
on the brutal practices of the South Korean authorities had become public had been 
evaluated as positive. 
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15. Progress in the international protection of human rights could be achieved 
only through strict respect for the provisions of the Charter, including the 
principle of non-interference in the internal affairs of States. However, some 
Governments, especially that of the United States, sought to upset the hard-won 
strategic balance and to promote their own system as the only correct one, 
advocating the elimination of other systems. Such approaches clearly were 
counterproductive, aggravated the international climate and reduced the capacity 
for international action against those regimes which committed gross violations of 
human rights. The thirty-fifth anniversary of the Universal Declaration of Human 
Rights must therefore provide the impetus for all States to build on the positive 
results achieved so far and to focus attention on the goal, set forth in the 
Charter, of eliminating the suffering and degradation of millions of defenceless 
people throughout the world. 

16. Mr. RAMACHANDRAN (India) said that human-rights violations continued to occur 
despite the adoption of numerous international conventions and declarations and the 
creation of many institutions. Consequently, the creation of additional 
institutions would not rectify the situation' instead, the focus should be on 
improving the efficiency of existing mechanisms. As a first step, international 
instruments must be universally accepted through ratification and accession and 
strictly implemented without regard to political considerations. No mechanism 
could serve as a guarantee if States were constantly tailoring their attitudes on 
human rights to political expediency. 

17. The entire spectrum of human rights standards had been violated by the South 
African regime in South Africa and Namibia. Even more than their adult male 
compatriots, black women and children were subjected to the degrading practices of 
apartheid and reduced to a state of slavery. If the international community could 
not work together in a cause that everyone agreed was just, how could it expect to 
succeed in cases of human-rights violations on which there was no agreement? 

18. The human rights of Arab peoples, including the Palestinian people, were also 
being flagrantly violated. The dark shadow of repression in the Middle East would 
not be lifted until Israeli occupation and aggression ceased and the Palestinians 
were enabled to live in a State of their own. 

19. Referring to earlier comments concerning the selective application of human
rights standards, he said that universality in both acceptance and application of 
human-rights standards was indeed desirable but that it was difficult to accept the 
logic that a given human-rights violation, should not be dealt with until it was 
possible to consider all such violations. To work towards an ideal was one thing, 
but to refuse to act until it had been achieved was tantamount to abandoning that 
ideal. 

20. It was regrettable that only 34 Governments had made comments and observations 
on the report on human rights and mass exoduses. If the international community's 
effort to address the problem of mass exoduses was to succeed, the full 
co-operation and assistance of Governments was required. Accordingly, the views of 
more Governments should be sought and made available to the international 
community, so that the matter could be discussed further and a consensus reached. 
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21. With regard to measures to be taken against Nazi, Fascist and neo-Fascist 
activities and all other forms of totalitarian ideologies and practices based on 
racial intolerance, hatred and terror, he said there were no groups or 
organizations in India which engaged in such activities or propogated such 
ideologies, and he referred to document A/38/166/Add.l, paragraph 5, which 
contained his Government's reply on that question. 

22. His delegation was pleased with the progress made in drafting a convention on 
the rights of migrant workers and hoped that that endeavour would be continued 
productively in 1984. 

23. Mr. MITREV (Bulgaria) said that the consideration of the Economic and Social 
Council's report was the appropriate occasion for an overall review of United 
Nations activities in the social and humanitarian field, particularly in the area 
of human rights. Regrettably, the review of the human-rights situation in the 
world gave no grounds for concluding that there had been any improvement. On the 
contrary, mass and flagrant violations of human rights had been stepped up as a 
result of the anti-human policies pursued by the most aggressive forces of 
imperialism, headed by the United States. Four major manifestations of those 
policies aroused particularly serious concern. 

24. The first consisted in the arms race and the growing danger of the outbreak of 
a nuclear war. It was high time for responsible political leaders of the West to 
listen to the voice of their own people in order to understand that war 
preparations on earth and in space and the deployment of new missiles and bombers 
only impaired security and increased the threat to the whole world. Today the 
right to life was the most endangered of all human rights, and it must be preserved 
and safeguarded. 

25. Another manifestation of the inhuman policy of imperialism was the plunder of 
the human and natural resources of the developing countries. There were 
800 million human beings suffering from hunger, 500 million died from starvation 
every year and over 1 billion were illiterate, while at the same time the 
imperialist financial institutions accumulated profits from the developing 
countries, imposed new, unbearable burdens on their peoples and hamstrung the 
process of their development. Certain Western countries were even unwilling to 
recognize the right of the peoples of the developing countries to development and 
to a life under conditions enabling them to exercise all other economic, social, 
cultural, civil and political rights. 

26. The third basic manifestation of the anti-human essence of imperialism was the 
flagrant and mass violation of human rights in the developed Western countries. 
The whole history of capitalism clearly demonstrated its intrinsic inability to 
promote human rights and to solve the problems of social and economic inequality, 
mass unemployment, racism and fascism, crime, drug addiction, prostitution, hunger 
and misery. In violation of the generally recognized international norms of human 
rights, the number of the hungry and homeless in the most developed Western 
countries was growing, as the burden of the economic crisis was being openly placed 
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on the shoulders of the working people. All those social problems were gross and 
mass violations of the rights of millions of individuals living in a capitalist 
social system that looked upon the individual as a market value and as a target of 
economic exploitation. Many social groups, such as women, the disabled, the 
elderly, youth, minorities and the native populations, were neglected by bourgeois 
society. At the same time, colossal funds were being wasted to increase the 
profits of the military-industrial complex. The inability of capitalism to end the 
mass and flagrant violations of human rights in capitalist countries was so evident 
that certain Western States preferred not to use the term "human rights" at all, 
replacing it with the limited subset of "civil rights and fundamental freedoms". 
At the same time, they declared the whole range of economic, social and cultural 
rights to be non-existent, and they equated the promotion of the right to life in 
conditions of peace and development with "communist subversion" of bourgeois 
values. 

27. One of the greatest dangers to human rights in the West was the re-emergence 
of the ideology and practice of fascism. Growing social insecurity and inequality 
created favourable conditions for the activation of various Fascist, nee-Fascist 
and Nazi groups. In certain Western countries, those groups were tolerated by the 
authorities and even enjoyed the open support of the ruling circles. Sixty years 
earlier, the Bulgarian people had participated in the world's first armed uprising 
against fascism. The suppression of that uprising had been followed by open 
Fascist terror, mass executions, political assassinations of leftists in the 
streets, arrests and disappearances of people, all as a result of the activities 
and impunity of paramilitary officer organizations. That picture was similar to 
the one found in the reports of the United Nations dealing with human rights in 
Chile, El Salvador, Guatemala, South Africa and other countries. The stepped-up 
activities of fascism increased the need for all Member States to undertake active 
measures to prohibit the ideology, practice and propaganda of fascism and war and 
to punish Fascist criminals. 

28. The fourth and perhaps most blatant manifestation of the flagrant and mass 
violation of human rights was the growing aggressiveness of the forces of 
imperialism and reaction, the ever more frequent use or threat of force in 
international relations, and the encroachments upon the right of peoples to self
determination and independent democratic development. Imperialism had discarded 
the mask of decency and legality and had openly proclaimed its strategic 
co-operation with the racist regime of South Africa. Washington had also 
co-operated strategically and militarily with Israel, which continued to occupy 
Arab lands illegally and to deny the legitimateright of the Palestinian people to 
self-determination. Beyond any doubt, however, the most glaring example of the 
policy of State terrorism pursued by the United States was its intervention and 
occupation of sovereign Grenada, resulting in the death of innocent civilians and 
of Grenadian soldiers whose only guilt was the defence of their motherland from 
outside aggression. The United States occupation authorities had demonstrated in 
practice how they interpreted the "crusade for democracy" as they set up a 
concentration camp in which the detainees were divided into separate categories -
"workers, communists and sympathizers, and combatants" - which were kept apart. 
There had also been a well-orchestrated official campaign of propaganda, 
disinformation and lies concerning the situation in Grenada. 
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29. The report prepared by the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights 
in Chile (A/35/385 and Add.l) was evidence that the flagrant and mass violations of 
human rights in Chile continued unabated. In paragraph 340 it was reported that 
the security agencies possessed, in secret places of detention, permanent 
installations and personnel specializing in sophisticated torture techniques. The 
bleak picture of the situation of human rights in Chile continued to provoke "ever
increasing and widespread protest, unrest and discontent in all sectors of activity 
and opinion in the country" (para. 335). Those who had profited from the tragedy 
of Chile were the international monopolies and the local oligarchy, which had 
purchased at bargain prices many key firms nationalized by the Allende 
Administration. The main objective of the military junta's policy was to provide 
maximally favourable conditions for the exploitation of the Chilean people by the 
local and foreign bourgeoisie. The international community should therefore 
maintain its interest and concern with a view to using such means as appeared 
appropriate to ensure the re-establishment of the enjoyment, promotion and 
protection of human rights in Chile. 

30. The continuing gross and mass violations of human rights in El Salvador were a 
source of profound concern. The report of the Special Representative of the 
Commission on Human Rights (A/38/503) contained ample evidence of ongoing killings, 
mass executions, torture, disappearances of people, illegal arrests and the terror 
of the paramilitary death squads that had been acting with impunity. The civil war 
in El Salvador, rooted in the feudal order imposed by force on the people of that 
country, was being fought with the active participation of United States military 
advisers and military aid. Recently, the forces of the Salvadorian right had 
received a generous new gift from Washington in the form of another $65 million in 
military aiq, coupled with the Administration's flat refusal to report to Congress 
on the situation of human rights in El Salvador, despite its own acknowledgement of 
the increased activitfes of the rightist death squads. 

31. The mass and flagrant violations of human rights in Guatemala, as shown by the 
reporting of the international press and the report of the Special Rapporteur of 
the Commission on Human Rights (A/38/485), continued. There was abundant evidence 
that the Guatemalan regime had been pursuing an open policy of genocide against its 
own people. For the past 20 years, Guatemala's GNP had grown at an annual rate of 
5 per cent, while at the same time the living standards of the peasants had been 
falling. As indicated by a number of official sources, the regime's repressive 
actions had continued unabated and in fact had recently been stepped up. In order 
to give a more faithful picture of the situation of human rights in Guatemala, that 
state of affairs must be adequately reflected in the final version of the report to 
be submitted early in 1984 to the Commission on Human Rights. 

32. The continued mass repression of the South Korean population carried out by 
the dictatorial Seoul regime with the support and bles~ing of its United States 
protectors also deserved outspoken condemnation. All of those cases of mass and 
flagrant violation of human rights clearly showed that imperialism continued to act 
in collusion with colonialism, neo-colonialism, racism, apartheid and Fascist 
dictatorships, with which it shared common ideological roots and economic, 
political and military interests, in its struggle against the forces of national 
liberation and social progress in the Middle East, Latin America, Asia and Africa. 
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33. He emphasized that in the present international situation the United Nations 
had an increasing role to play in promoting respect for human rights. The greatest 
importance should be attached to those human rights'which had been most flagrantly 
violated and abused: the right to life in peace, the right to development, the 
socio-economic rights of man and the right of peoples to self-determination, 
national independence and social progress. The People's Republic of Bulgaria was 
ready to make a further contribution to the settlement of international problems 
and to the fostering of international co-operation in promoting and encouraging 
respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms. 

, 
34. Ms. RADIC (Yugoslavia) said that her country had been trying to contribute in 
an active and meaningful way to the realization of the mandates and goals of 
various bodies dealing with human-rights issues, as well as to the promotion of 
better understanding among States and respect for both their collective and their 
individual concerns. Yugoslavia had expressed on various occasions its clear and 
consistent position on matters of its highest concern, such as the violation of 
human rights in southern Africa, Namibia and Palestine. Her delegation was deeply 
disappointed, on the occasion of the celebration of the thirty-fifth anniversary of 
the General Assembly's adoption of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, to 
see that there were still countries and Governments which did not recognize that 
all human beings were born free and equal in dignity and rights, as stated in 
article 1 of the Universal Declaration. International standard-setting had been 
one of the most outstanding achievements of the United Nations, and its activity in 
that field had not diminished. On the contrary, it was being pursued in fields 
such as the right to development, the rights of migrant workers, and the rights of 
minorities, non-citizens, and children. Her delegation fully supported those 
activities. However, standard-setting was but the first step in the protection and 
promotion of human rights. It would serve no real purpose unless it was followed 
by international recognition and full respect and promotion of the human-rights 
instruments by Member States. Her delegation had for a number of years given close 
attention to the grave violations of human rights in Chile, El Salvador and 
Guatemala. In the case of Chile, there had been a full decade of frustration, with 
the military junta turning a deaf ear to the feelings of its people, the majority 
of world opinion and the conclusions and recommendations of the Special 
Rapporteur. Her delegation would not comment today on the facts and analysis of 
the situation in Chile, which had been comprehensively presented in the report of 
the Special Rapporteur (A/38/385), since they were self-explanatory. They were, 
however, a cause of her delegation's continued serious concern. After ten years of 
unmitigated repression of the Chilean people, everything seemed to have been said, 
by the people of that country and in the respective international forums. The 
military junta in Chile would now have to draw its own conclusions. 

35. The claim by some countries that the United Nations was selective in its 
consideration of human-rights violations in no way absolved the Organization from 
its responsibility to tackle those questions with the seriousness and determination 
they deserved • 
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36. with regard to the situation of human rights in El Salvador and Guatemala, the 
report of the Special Rapporteur on El salvador (A/38/503) confirmed her country's 
fear that murders of the civilian population by the armed and security forces and 
the extreme-right-wing paramilitary "death squads" had continued unabated and 
unpunished, the toll of civilian dead reaching thousands during the first half of 
1983 alone. Her delegation urged the Government of El Salvador to recognize the 
need to establish conditions for a comprehensive political solution to the alarming 
situation in the country, with the participation of all representative political 
forces. 

37. The report of the Special Rapporteur on Guatemala (A/38/485) showed that mass 
violations of human rights continued, particularly the violence against 
non-combatants. There was widespread repression, killing and large-scale 
displacement of rural and indigenous populations' the fate of persons who had 
disappeared or were unaccounted for, including those reported to have been tried by 
the special tribunals, had been neither investigated nor clarified. It was 
essential that the Government should take urgent measures to remedy the situation. 
Her delegation fully supported draft resolution (A/C.3/38/L.57) on the situation of 
human rights and fundamental freedoms in Guatemala. 

38. Since it represented a country and peoples that had suffered tremendous 
hardship and losses during the Second World War, her delegation shared the feelings 
and ideas expressed in draft resolution A/C.3/38/L.59 on measures to be taken 
against nazi, fascist and neo-f~scist activities. Her Government's views on the 
subject were set forth in detail in paragraph 12 of the Secretary-General's report 
contained in document A/37/188/Add.l. 

39. Yugoslavia hoped that the work of drafting an international convention on the 
protection of the rights of all migrant workers and their families would continue 
in the well-established atmosphere of co-operation and determination to conclude 
the task as soon as possible. 

40. Mrs. KOZAKOU~COULLIS (Cyprus) said that significant progress had been made 
since the founding of the united Nations in the development and elaboration of 
international standards in the various fields of human rights. For example, the 
declaration and principles embodied in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights -
under which, for the first time in history, responsibility for the protection and 
promotion of human rights had been assumed by the international community - had 
acquired binding force through the two International covenants on Human Rights. 
However, despite all the achievements and the many human-rights instruments 
adopted, there was a wide gap between objectives and realities. Human-rights 
violations were not isolated cases. They were to be found all over the world in 
different forms: mass, flagrant and continuous violations perpetrated openly or 
insidiously. Millions of human beings still suffered violations of their rights 
under oppression, foreign domination and military occupation, millions remained 
refugees and displaced persons living under inhuman conditions and dep.rivation, 
millions died from disease, hunger and political or racial persecution, and 
millions were detained, imprisoned or tortured for their struggle for freedom, or 
had disappeared without trace, leaving their families to mourn. 
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41. In most of those cases, however, the world community was virtually unable to 
take decisive or effective action. For that reason, her delegation firmly believed 
that what was most urgently needed was not merely to make idealistic declarations -
which had only moral value - but to concentrate every effort on finding ways and 
means of implementing them, especially in cases of gross and mass violations in the 
wake of aggression from internal or external sources. Her delegation welcomed and 
supported the trend in recent conventions to provide built-in machinery for their 
effective implementation, as for example in the International Covenant on Civil and 
Political Rights and the International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms 
of Racial Discrimination. It noted with appreciation the work done by the Human 
Rights Committee and the Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination as 
semi-judicial bodies dealing effectively with the question of compliance by the 
Contracting Parties with the provisions and principles of those two instruments. 
The Commission on Human Rights had a threefold responsibility: first, to take a 
pragmatic approach in its work on the drafting of legally binding human-rights 
instruments, secondly, to be the focal point in the human-rights activities of the 
United Nations and to assist the Economic and Social Council in co-ordinating the 
United Nations systems activities in that field1 and thirdly, to serve as a 
watchdog for violations of human rights and fundamental freedoms in any part of the 
world and to strive for constructive results through the adoption of tangible 
measures for solving problems and redressing unacceptable situations. The victims 
of human-rights violations throughout the world looked to the United Nations and 
its human-rights organs for help. 

42. Her delegation strongly condemned the mass violations of human rights in 
southern Africa committed by the racist Pretoria regime in the name of apartheid, 
in particular the forcible uprooting, segregation and division of populations and 
the creation of bantu homelands in South Africa and Namibia. Her country fully 
supported the just struggle of the oppressed peoples of South Africa and Namibia 
for their freedom, dignity and inalienable rights. She also reaffirmed her 
country's full support for the inalienable rights of the Palestinian people to 
self-determination, independence and national sovereignty, the right of the 
refugees to return to their homes and lands, the establishment of an independent 
sovereign State in Palestine, and the principle of the inadmissibility of the 
acquisition of territory by force; it strongly condemned the settlement policies of 
the occupying Power which were aimed at changing the physical character, 
demographic composition, institutional structure and legal status of the occupied 
Arab territories. Her country supported the struggle of all peoples under colonial 
or alien domination or foreign occupation for the realization of their inalienable 
rights to self-determination, independence, national sovereignty and territorial 
integrity. 

43. With regard to the violations of the human rights and fundamental freedoms 
suffered by the people of Cyprus as a result of the Turkish invasion of 1974 and 
the continued Turkish military occupation, she wished to mention two aspects which 
were a source of grave humanitarian concern to the international community. The 
first was the plight of the refugees. Two hundred thousand people had been 
forcibly uprooted, driven from their ancestral homes and lands and stripped of 
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their possessions. They represented one third of the total population of Cyprus, 
the equivalent of 83 million in the United States of America, 98 million in the 
Soviet Union, 22 million in the United Kingdom or 20 million in France. In total 
disregard of General Assembly and Security Council resolutions, of resolutions and 
decisions of other competent international organs and bodies, and of all the 
principles of law and ethics, the occupying Power continued its policy of 
preventing the uprooted Greek Cypriots from returning to their homes and property, 
of expelling the few indigenous Greek Cypriots remaining in the occupied area, of 
colonizing the occupied area with settlers from outside and of making life for the 
enclaved Greek Cypriots increasingly difficult. 

44. The second aspect was the purely humanitarian problem of missing persons in 
Cyprus, which was still unsolved·. There were no signs of alleviation of the plight 
of the thousands of people who had lost relatives during the hostilities in Cyprus 
and, after nearly 10 years, still had no news of their fate. 

45. On the thirty-fifth anniversary of the adoption of the Universal Declaration 
of Human Rights, the international community would reaffirm its commitment to the 
promotion of and respect for human rights, but the victims of human-rights 
violations would be waiting for more determined efforts and international 
co-operation for the restoration of their rights. 

46. Mr. LOVO-CASTELAR (El Salvador) said that draft resolution A/C.3/38/L.62, 
concerning El Salvador, was one of the draft resolutions on three selected 
countries which had come up once again before the Committee, constituting a case of 
selective treatment. The Committee's discriminatory, negative and irregular 
approach had provoked legitimate criticism both in the United Nations and 
elsewhere - for example, in articles in the press - and the fact that there had 
been no attempt to counter it showed that the Committee was incapable of dealing 
with the matter in a universal and objective manner. What was worse, the three 
cases to be decided upon by the Committee had been dealt with by draft resolutions 
which were ineffectual and irrelevant because their wording was tendentious and 
politically biased. The Committee was failing in its task, through the fault of 
the delegations that sponsored such an unworthy manoeuvre, which was a mockery of 
the principles enshrined in the Charter of the United Nations. In that connection 
he quoted article 1, paragraph 2, on developing friendly relations among nations 
based on respect for the principle of equal rights and self-determination of 
peoples, and Article 2, paragraph 7, which made it clear that the United Nations 
was not authorized to intervene in matters which were essentially within the 
domestic jurisdiction of any State. His delegation interpreted the latter as 
meaning not that the United Nations was not empowered to deal with human rights but 
that it should do so with due care and tact, so as not to interfere in matters 
which were strictly the internal concern of nations. 

47. His delegation noted a widespread feeling of frustration in the Committee due 
to its inability to deal with the matter in proper perspective. He hoped that in 
future the Committee would study all situations in the proper manner, extending its 
sphere of action and not being inhibited by commitments to blocs, economic 
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interests or political alliances, and would qive human riqhts the serious and 
thorough consideration they deserved. His delegation indignantly rejected the 
draft resolution on El Salvador sponsored by France, Mexico and others, which was 
devoid of balance, objectivity and moderation. It was an insulting document 
containing slanderous accusations which were not consistent with reality and with 
the due form of relations between States. 

48. He wondered why the draft resolution did not mention the Government's efforts, 
described in the report, to promote respect for human rights, why it attacked the 
elections, which provided the best way of demonstrating the will of the people and 
were the fundamental instrument of democracy; whether anyone, including the 
sponsors, doubted that the draft resolution was partisan and interventionist, how 
anyone dared to place a legitimate Government on the same footing as rebel qroups 
dedicated to sabotage and terrorism, and why the draft resolution ignored the 
reforms that had been carried out in El Salvador, including the most comprehensive 
agricultural reform campaign in the western Hemisphere. Unfortunately the 
Committee had once again adopted a draft resolution which was doomed to failure. 
His delegation rejected the ill-intentioned remarks about the Government of 
El Salvador made by some delegations in the general debate, which showed either 
political motivation or outriqht ignorance of the facts. 

The meeting rose at 12.40 p.m • 




